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NOTICE TO MEMBERS

Subject: Petition 0121/2007 by Genadijs Samusenko (Russian), on alleged discrimination 
against a Russian-language-speaking minority in the State school system in the 
city of Liepaja (Latvia)

1. Summary of petition

The petitioner complains that the Russian-language-speaking minority are being discriminated 
against by the municipal authorities of the Latvian city where he lives, in particular in the 
educational system (elementary and secondary schools). He argues that the decision to stop 
teaching Russian in some establishments infringes the national law of 2005 on secondary 
education and Directive 2000/43/EC, which allows discrimination only on objective grounds 
and with due respect to the principle of proportionality. 

2. Admissibility

Declared admissible on 1 June 2007. Information requested from Commission under Rule 
192(4).

3. Commission reply, received on 29 November 2007.

The Commission is aware of questions related to persons belonging to the Russian-speaking 
minority in Latvia. Significant efforts have been undertaken in recent years in the framework 
of the pre-accession strategy and financial assistance, in order to promote the naturalisation 
and integration of such persons, in line with the Organisation on Security and Cooperation in 
Europe (OSCE) and Council of Europe recommendations e.g. on the pace of naturalisation 
and on the need to continue to ensure sufficient flexibility in reforming education.

The Commission has itself contributed significantly to assist Latvia in its efforts to promote 
integration, and continues to do so. The Commission is convinced that all stakeholders, 
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including the members of the minority themselves and the Russian authorities, have a 
contribution to make to this complex process.

In any case, a person who considers himself or herself to be victim of discrimination, should 
bring the case before the competent national authorities. 

Latvia officially designates itself as a multiethnic country. According to article 114 of the 
Constitution, "persons belonging to ethnic minorities have the right to preserve and develop 
their language and their ethnic and cultural identity". The State Report submitted by Latvia to 
the Council of Europe in the context of the Framework Convention for the Protection of 
National Minorities (11 October 2006, ACFC/SR(2006)001) divides the Latvian population 
by ethnicity, with ethnic Latvians representing 59% of the total population, Russians 28%, the 
other important minorities being Ukrainians, Poles, Lithuanians and Jews (see also official 
web site of the Government: http://www.mk.gov.lv/en/latvija/). According to Latvia's own 
definition, the Russian minority could be described as an 'ethnic minority'. In that case and as 
regards possible discrimination, the petition could fall under the remit of directive 2000/43. 
But the petition does not seem to reveal a violation of community law.

The petition claims that, in the present case, there is indirect discrimination as defined in 
article 2.2 b), which says: "indirect discrimination shall be taken to occur where an apparently 
neutral provision, criterion or practice would put persons of a racial or ethnic origin at a 
particular disadvantage compared with other persons, unless that provision, criterion or 
practice is objectively justified by a legitimate aim and the means of achieving that aim are 
appropriate and necessary".

The introduction of a specific language of education is in itself a neutral provision (at least as 
long as access to education itself for minorities is not restricted) and cannot be considered as 
direct discrimination. It can however be considered as putting persons from the ethnic groups 
which do not speak the language of education at "a particular disadvantage", as it may limit 
their possibilities to learn their own language and lead to difficulties in an education system in 
a language which is not their own. It should now be assessed whether this education policy is 
"objectively justified by a legitimate aim and the means of achieving that aim are appropriate 
and necessary".

The promotion of the Latvian language in education is first of all justified by a general policy 
to promote Latvian language, which is the sole official language of Latvia (art. 4 Constitution; 
see also 1999 State Language Law). According to the 1998 Education Law, "at state and 
municipal education institutions, education shall be acquired in the state language" (article 
9.1), "every person to be educated, in order to acquire primary or secondary education, shall 
master the state language" (art. 9.3), "examinations for professional qualification shall be 
taken in the state language" (art. 9.4).

In the Groener case (C-379/87), the ECJ held that the "the EEC Treaty does not prohibit the 
adoption of a policy for the protection and promotion of a language of a Member State which 
is both the national language and the first official language. However, the implementation of 
such a policy must not encroach upon a fundamental freedom such as that of the free 
movement of workers. Therefore, the requirements deriving from measures intended to 
implement such a policy must not in any circumstances be disproportionate in relation to the 
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aim pursued, and the manner in which they are applied must not bring about discrimination 
against nationals of other Member States." While this case was decided before the adoption of 
article 13 EC and in a different context, it can be derived from it that the promotion of an 
official language can constitute a legitimate aim, provided that its implementation is 
proportionate to the aim and does not result in discrimination.

Integration of ethnic minorities in the wider society is another justification for the introduction 
of education in Latvian language.1 A better knowledge of the Latvian language (including 
through bilingual education) is described in official documents2 as a way to promote societal 
integration, but also economic integration. The education system inherited from the Soviet 
Union has been described as a "segregated" system with separate school systems for Latvians 
and Russians: the reinforcement of the position of the Latvian language and of bilingual 
education is seen as a way to change this past pattern. The teaching of Latvian is also seen as 
a way to improve the possibilities of employment for minorities. From the above, it can be 
considered that a legitimate aim exists.

The policy of increasing teaching in Latvian is accompanied with elements of minority 
protection, including bilingual education.3 The gradual introduction of curricula in Latvian 
which allow to maintain at the same time teaching in minority languages indicates that the 
measures taken seem proportionate to the aim sought.  Article 9 (2) of the 1998 Education 
Law on the language of acquiring of education states that: "Education may be acquired in 
another language: 1) at private education institutions; 2) at state or municipal education 
institutions which implement education programs of national minorities. The Ministry of 
Education and Science shall determine the subjects of these programs which have to be taught 
in the state language; 3) at education institutions prescribed by special laws."

The State Report submitted by Latvia to the Council of Europe in the context of the 
Framework Convention for the Protection of National Minorities (11 October 2006, 
ACFC/SR(2006)001, pp. 44-52) mentions that there are more than 200 national minority 
schools in Latvia representing around 20% of the schools in the country. Most of these 
minority schools are Russian minority schools. The same report states that the General 
Education Law provides that general secondary education may be combined with the 
education programme for national minorities.

The petition itself mentions that the current education standards provide for up to 40% of the 
curriculum to be taught in minority languages. This standard is also mentioned in section 9.3 
of the transitional provisions of the 1998 Education Law. The Latvian Constitutional Court 
held in a judgment (May 13, 2005, case no. 2004-18-0106) that the introduction of teaching in 
the official language as well as the elimination of the school division inherited from Soviet 
times were legitimate objectives and that the introduction of bilingual education did not 
violate the right to preserve one's own identity and culture (see 2006 Latvia State Report, 

                                               
1 Article 41(2) of the 1998 Education Law provides that "minority education programs shall include in addition 

the necessary content [required] for acquiring the appropriate ethnic culture and integration of the minority in 
Latvia [into Latvian society]".

2 National Programme "The Integration of Society in Latvia" adopted in 2000-2001 (see: 
http://www.np.gov.lv/index.php?en=fjas_en&saite=integracija.htm)

3 See RAXEN report, "Minority Education in Latvia", European Monitoring Centre for Racism and Xenophobia 
(EUMC), Vienna, 2004
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p. 53).

The elements above show that the measures taken appear necessary (introduction of a 
minimum core education in state language) and appropriate (minority language teaching is 
maintained and guaranteed by law). In any case, a person who considers himself or herself to 
be victim of discrimination, should bring the case before the competent national authorities.
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